POLITECNICO DI TORINO

Master's Degree in Computer Engineering



Master's Degree Thesis

Design and Implementation of the UX UI for a Caregiver Service

Supervisors

Candidate

Prof. Giovanni MALNATI

Niusha SAMADIFAR

APRIL 2025

Summary

This thesis presents the UX/UI redesign of a caregiver portal for Badacare, a company providing caregiving services for patients, established almost four years ago. The primary objective of this project is to enhance the efficiency and effectiveness of matching caregivers to patients, ensuring rapid connections based on individual needs. Additionally, the redesign includes various status updates to reflect the stages of the hiring process for all involved parties. The project began with comprehensive research and competitive analysis of existing matching portals, along with interviews with recruiter teams to understand their specific goals and challenges. The identified goals are to design a portal that expedites the caregiver-patient matching process, implement real-time status updates for clear visibility, and develop a system to manage and prioritize different types of requests, thereby improving operational efficiency. To address these goals, the redesigned portal features a specialized recruiter dashboard for easy access to necessary steps and tasks, an integrated notification system for prompt updates about the latest customer information, and a breadcrumb navigation design to aid user navigation and comprehension. Specific colors were chosen to enhance visual recognition and categorization, facilitating quicker identification of relevant information. Additionally, advanced filter options were incorporated to allow recruiters to refine their searches efficiently. Usability testing and iterative design improvements ensured that the final product meets user needs and enhances the overall user experience. The results indicate significant improvements in the speed and accuracy of the caregiver-patient matching process, as well as increased satisfaction among recruiters. This thesis underscores the importance of user-centered design in developing effective digital tools for the healthcare sector, providing a blueprint for future UX/UI design projects aimed at optimizing operational efficiency and user engagement. Future developments will explore the integration of AI to further enhance the matching process.

Acknowledgements

I would like to express my deepest gratitude to my thesis advisor, Giovanni Malnati, for their invaluable guidance, support, and mentorship throughout the entire duration of this project. Their expertise and encouragement have been instrumental in shaping the direction and success of this thesis.

I am also immensely thankful to Alessandra Aimar for her invaluable assistance and support during the course of my research. Her insights and feedback have greatly contributed to the refinement of this work.

I would like to extend my gratitude to the faculty members of the Computer Engineering Department at Politecnico for their valuable insights, feedback, and encouragement during the course of my studies.

I am indebted to my friends and family for their unwavering love, support, and understanding throughout this journey. Their encouragement has been a constant source of motivation for me.

This thesis would not have been possible without the support and encouragement of all those mentioned above. Thank you for believing in me and for being a part of this journey.

Table of Contents

Li	st of	Tables	I
Li	st of	Figures VIII	I
A	crony	vms X	ζ
1	Intr	oduction	1
	1.1	Project overview	L
	1.2	Problem Statement	L
	1.3	Goals of the Project	2
	1.4	Objectives of the Study	3
	1.5	The process	1
	1.6	Scope and Limitations	1
	1.7	Organization of the Thesis)
2	Lite	erature Review 6	3
	2.1	Overview of Caregiver Services	3
	2.2	User Experience (UX) and User Interface (UI) Design Principles 7	7
	2.3	Existing Platforms and Their Limitations	7
3	Res	earch Methodology)
	3.1	Quantitative Research Methods)
	3.2	Qualitative Research Methods)
4	Dat	a Analysis Procedures 12	2
	4.1	Affinity Diagram	2
	4.2	Personas)
	4.3	Card sorting	7
	4.4	Site Map	3

5	Des	ign and Implementation	21
	5.1	User flow and task flow	21
	5.2	Sketch	23
	5.3	Mid-Fidelity Prototype	25
	5.4	UI kit	26
	5.5	Components	30
6	Res	ults and Findings	32
	6.1	Usability Test	32
	6.2	First Iteration	33
	6.3	Second Iteration	34
	6.4	Third Iteration	35
	6.5	High-Fidelity Prototype	36
		6.5.1 Overview	36
		6.5.2 Patient list	37
		6.5.3 Document Approval	38
		6.5.4 Patient Profile Dashboard	39
		6.5.5 Patient Interview Results	41
		6.5.6 Patient History	42
		6.5.7 Matching Patients and Caregiver	43
		6.5.8 Caregiver Profile	45
		6.5.9 Matched Caregiver	46
7	Con	nclusion	48
	7.1	Summary of Key Findings	48
		7.1.1 Recommendations for Future Research	48
A	Figr	ma	50
	A.1	Useful Link	50
Bi	bliog	graphy	51

List of Tables

List of Figures

1.1	UCD method steps	1
1.2	Design process	4
4.1	Affinity diagram	3
4.2	Persona 1	5
4.3	Persona 1	6
4.4	Card sorting	8
4.5	Site map	0
5.1	User flow and Task flow	3
5.2	Sketch	4
5.3	Mid-Fidelity Prototype	6
5.4	UI kit	9
5.5	Components	1
6.1	First Iteration	4
6.2	Second Iteration	5
6.3	Third Iteration	6
6.4	Overview	8
6.5	Patient list	9
6.6	Document Approval	0
6.7	Patient Profile	0
6.8	Interview Result	1
6.9	Patient's History	2
6.10	Matching page	4
6.11	Caregiver Profile	5
6.12	Matched Caregiver	7

Acronyms

AI

Artificial Intelligence

Chapter 1 Introduction

1.1 Project overview

Computer User Centred Design or User-Centred Design (UCD)



Figure 1.1: UCD method steps

1.2 Problem Statement

Finding the right caregiver for a patient is a process full of challenges that can slow down care and effect its quality. Most of this is done manually right now; recruiters check caregiver credentials and patient needs before matching. While this approach has been the standard, it comes with several drawbacks. One of the biggest issues is the amount of time it takes—without an automated system, the matching process can be slow and inefficient, delaying the care that patients desperately need. In situations where immediate attention is necessary, these delays can exacerbate a patient's condition.

Lack of real-time tracking is another big problem. Everything is hard to keep up to date by hand because caregiver access, patient needs, and medical conditions are all always changing. Mismatches, last-minute cancellals or missed chances to offer care can follow from this? Without a system in place to track these factors effectively, recruiters often struggle to keep up, making the entire process less reliable and prone to errors.

The errors in pairing caregivers with patients not only delay care, they also lose companies money. Recruiters spend many hours going over patient needs, checking caregiver qualifications, and making sure workers are available with the present system, which is manual. It's possible they can only match four or five caregivers per day because of it. This slows things down and limits the number of people who can be taken care of. An automated system, on the other hand, would be able to do these things much faster and get through as many as 20 matches in an hour. Companies would be able to serve more customers without hiring more people or spending more on operations, and they would also be able to cut costs and make better use of their resources [1].

By relying on manual record-keeping in the caregiver matching process, the likelihood of errors is increased, further complicating an already intricate task. Mismatches that detract from the quality of care can occur when critical information, such as patient medical histories or caregiver qualifications, is neglected or becomes obsolete. When a caregiver isn't the best fit for a patient, both of them may become frustrated, satisfaction levels may drop, and even there could be some health hazards. There is a chance of making mistakes when these tasks are done by hand, and it takes too much time and effort to do the paperwork instead of caring for patients. Instead of enhancing the whole caring experience, recruiters and managers are compelled to concentrate on record organizing and scheduling coordination. Without automation, important resources meant to improve patient care are instead locked up in repeated administrative tasks, so undermining the process for all those engaged [2].

1.3 Goals of the Project

The project's main goal is to make the Badacare portal more efficient, easy to use, and intuitive.

1.AI-powered matching system:

One of the most important changes is the addition of an AI-powered matching system that will speed up and simplify the process of matching caregivers with patients. Instead of relying on manual searches, the system will use machine learning to look at caregiver qualifications, patient needs, and preferences to find a better match for both parties. This will save time, cut down on mistakes, and help patients get the care they need much faster. The AI will also keep getting better by learning from previous interactions, making its suggestions even more accurate and useful. This helps patients and caregivers, and it frees up healthcare providers to focus on providing high-quality care instead of spending hours managing logistics. [3].

2.Enhance Status Visibility:

Ensure the portal specifies clear status updates at each stage of the matching process, providing recruiters with real-time information on matching progress. This feature will allow recruiters to easily track the availability and engagement levels of both caregivers and patients, ensuring transparency and efficiency. By having access to up-to-the-minute status updates, recruiters can quickly identify and resolve any issues that may arise, preventing delays in service delivery. Furthermore, this visibility will enable better communication and coordination among all parties involved, fostering a more seamless and responsive matching process. [4].

3. Implement Request Management System:

The caregiving services become precise and easier with the complete request management system due to its ability to categorize requests into different levels of priorities. The system has an automatic triage of requests meaning it organizes them in terms of the steam's urgency and importance to the services it provides. The system permits immediate prioritization and addressing of critical cases that need urgent attention. It also minimizes manual workloads while ensuring that critical assistance like medical aid, for example, receives immediate care as it is needed.

In addition, realtime tracking and reporting is enables system administrators to monitor and check for progress on requests while also checking for delays and optimally utilizing resources. Having a smooth and effective operations is made possible by having a bird's eye view of incoming requests. Resolving such issues within a specified timeline is made possible by this method.

This method enhances communication between the caregivers, patients, and other staff involved in the service to expedite the completion of tasks. The alert and auto updates allow all users to know what the status of the requests is at all time and helps to minimize the chances of misunderstanding and delays in service. The quality of care provided will improve as the speed and efficiency of services will improve using this approach. [5].

1.4 Objectives of the Study

The Badacare portal serves as a bridge between patients in need of caregiving services and suitable professionals. Nonetheless, the current structure has certain inefficiencies like the caregiver-patient matching process which does not always consider the preferences, availability, and requirements of both parties. These inefficiencies can bring about delays, mismatches, and dissatisfaction to both the patients and caregivers.

In an attempt to resolve the above issues, this thesis undertakes a comprehensive study of the existing platform by integrating user responses and feedback, along with best practices from the industry to develop a scope of work. To make caregiving outcomes more effective, the goal of these improvements is to fully automate the skills matching process and update users regarding caregiver availability in realtime, while also incorporating more user interactions to improve overall satisfaction and responsiveness.[6].

1.5 The process



Figure 1.2: Design process

The Double Diamond Design process, based on the Design Thinking Methodology was employed to guide the project through the stages of discovery, definition, development, and delivery. This iterative approach served as a design roadmap, facilitating effective reflection and refinement of ideas. By leveraging the non-linear nature of the Double Diamond framework, the creative process was significantly enhanced, driving innovative solutions.

1.6 Scope and Limitations

The Badacare portal is one of the platforms that connects patients in need of care with trained caregivers. The system is not, however, highly effective in matching patients with the right caregivers based on their unique needs, preferences, and availability at the moment. This causes undue delays and suboptimal experience for both patients and caregivers.

To remedy these issues, this thesis undertakes a detailed analysis of the existing system, such as user input and examining potential improvements. The aim is to redesign the portal with an emphasis on an improved caregiver selection process, one that better matches caregivers with patients, improves accessibility, and increases overall user satisfaction. The proposed redesign seeks to streamline procedures, reduce time spent on manual matching, and offer a more user-friendly experience, and ultimately improve the overall care-giving service.

1.7 Organization of the Thesis

This foreword provides the context for subsequent chapters, which will examine the research process, design and application, results and findings, and discussions on implications and the future direction of this project. With this project, we hope to make a meaningful contribution to the improvement of caregiver service platforms, which will increase the quality of care provision and improve the overall healthcare experience for both patients and caregivers [7].

Chapter 2

Literature Review

2.1 Overview of Caregiver Services

Always staying up to date with patient advances can be a herculean task, especially when older individuals, people with disabilities or those suffering from chronic illnesses require assistance. These professionals strive to help with daily chores, social interaction, medications, and any other day-to-day activities that may also require monitoring. The population is becoming more and more elderly and suffering from chronic ailments, which has led to an increased demand for caregiver assistance over the years. Additionally, many people prefer "aging-in-place" rather than going to overwhelming establishments, making the task of caregiving easier and instilling more comfort. This has only further increased the necessity for dependable caregiver services, catering to an assortment of patients' needs at home.

Caregiver services aid a patient's care in multiple ways besides just focusing on the immediate attention of the patient. An all-inclusive caregiving strategy has the potential to increase the mental and emotional health of the patients as well as their family members. Caregivers usually develop strong attachments with the patients under their care and offer them companionship and emotional support to enhance their life. Moreover, such services support the patients' self-sufficiency and respect, contributing to their self-esteem and further stability [8].

A multitude of studies emphasize the role of caregiver support in improving patient outcomes and overall quality of life. Schulz and Sherwood (2008) showed that caregivers endure considerable physical, emotional and financial stress which leads to a state of exhaustion and anxiety. This research points to the necessity for solid support systems and suggests that caregiver's psychological health should be focal to guarantee long-term caregiving. Further, some studies have found that caregiver stress and burnout can negatively affect not only the caregiver, but also the recipients of care. Higher levels of caregiver stress have been associated with poorer health of both caregivers and recipients, including higher prevalence of depression, anxiety, and chronic illnesses. The impact of caregiver stress highlights the need to relieve such burdens by training, providing resources, and giving respite care (Zarit et al., 1980; Pinquart and Sörensen, 2003). Alleviating caregiver burnout with such methods is essential to achieving enduring success in caregiving service delivery and improving patient care and related health outcomes [9].

2.2 User Experience (UX) and User Interface (UI) Design Principles

Having strong principles of User Experience (UX) and User Interface (UI) design is extremely useful for developing websites and applications. The focus of UX design is on empathy and involves spending a great deal of time studying the users' needs, behaviors, and preferences in order to ensure that working with technology is as effortless and enjoyable as possible. In contrast, UI design is focused on the more technical aspects, such as the layout, typography, colors, and even the interface's navigation features.

According to modern research, it is essential to incorporate user-centered experience design, where the interface is designed to predict and cater to user demands and anticipations. Nielson and Molich 1990 declared the foundation of Usability Heuristics, referring to the people's general principles of judging and improving a user interface. The list includes visibility of system status, match between system and the real world, user control and freedom, consistency and standars, error prevention, recognition rather than recall, flexibility, and efficiency of use, aesthetic and minimalist design, help users recognize, diagnose, and recover from errors, help, and documentation. [10].

2.3 Existing Platforms and Their Limitations

Despite the growing demand for caregiver services, as well as the multisectoral development of digital technologies, the majority of caregiver platforms were still highly limited. The platforms provide suboptimal user experiences due to a myriad of issues like limited search functionality, lack of personalization features, and unclear usability. For example, both patients and caregivers can experience challenges in locating appropriate matches within their personal needs, preferences, or schedules. Smith and Clements (2012) discuss such phenomena as "not finding things can be just as frustrating, if not more so, than finding the wrong things," and reveal the issue caused by the lack of searching and filtering capabilities. Further, communication within these platforms, or among caregivers, patients, and family members, tends to be poor which results in many waiting for responses longer than

necessary. In addition, the lack of adequate technical support for scheduling and payment processing also makes caregiving more difficult for users.

Aside from functionality challenges, other studies have pointed out concerning inequalities in access to caregiver services. Disadvantaged populations such as low income and ethnic groups plus those from rural localities continue to be underserved in terms of access to appropriate caregiving help. As per Hayden and Wolff, these gaps have been visible since mid 1990s.

Even with the positive advancements in caregiver platforms, there is still much to be done in terms of fulfilling user experience and user needs. These current platforms are unable to meet the user's expectations when it comes to building self operated and practical personalized interfaces. This literature review describes the most important issues and the most significant gaps of the offered caregiver services which is needed to create further parts that will be devoted to designing and deploying UX and UI redesigns of Badacare portal for the caregiving services.

The redesigned platform intends to enhance the overall caregiving experience for both patients and caregivers by improving the matching process, communication and service accessibility to ensure equal treatment of everyone [11].

Chapter 3 Research Methodology

3.1 Quantitative Research Methods

The mix-method technique was adopted to both capture the user needs and expectations as well as service challenges within caregiver services alongside their quantitatively measurable aspects. So as to provide adequate context towards the redesign of the Badacare portal, this approach would ensure that all facets of the present caregiver platform realm are captured, thus facilitating a balanced approach. Statistical information was gathered using structured questionnaires given to patients, caregivers, and hiring managers. These questionnaires were designed to obtain relevant information about their issues and preferences in such a manner that would enable statistical examination of caregiver services utilization patterns. Some of the issues explored in the survey included; user friendliness of existing platforms, how often users seek caregivers, user satisfaction levels with currently available digital solutions, and significant problems encountered by users.

On the other hand, qualitative information was obtained from focus groups and semi-structured interviews. Such methods made it possible to explore deeply the participants' views, emotions, and experiences, which were beyond the scope of survey-based approaches. The interviews allowed participants to elaborate on their frustrations, expectations, and features they wished to be incorporated into a caregiver-matching interface.

The focus groups allowed participation of various stakeholders, such as hiring managers, patients, and caregivers, and allowed sharing of several perspectives along with collaborative problem-solving suggestions.

To ensure confidence in the validity and reliability of the findings, interviews and focus groups were conducted with a varied subset of carefully selected participants representing various demographics, care needs, and digital literacy levels. In this manner, an overall picture of various user groups' needs and expectations was obtained. Data triangulation was also employed by cross-referencing survey data with interview findings to identify emerging themes and validate main findings.

Data gathered was then analyzed in a systematic manner using statistical analysis for quantitative data and thematic coding for qualitative data. The patterns and correlations were determined to bring out the most salient issues for the users and most urgent areas of improvement in caregiver-matching services. The findings of this research work provided a solid basis for the next UX/UI improvement phases in the Badacare portal so that the redesign is directly targeted at actual users' needs and interests.[12].

The primary objectives of the interviews were to:

- Understand the filter options required for effectively matching caregivers and patients, such as city, gender, start time, and other specific needs.
- Identify the criteria for finding the best caregiver for patients based on individual needs.
- Ensure that the matching process is as fast and efficient as possible. Determine the preferred methods for categorizing notifications by type, such as emails, WhatsApp, and forms.

3.2 Qualitative Research Methods

Heuristic evaluation is a well-known usability inspection technique in which evaluators, usually User Experience design experts, review a user interface in the light of a pre-established list of usability principles, or heuristics. Heuristics, usually developed from User-Centered Design principles and extensive usability guidelines, provide a standard by which various components of an interface are evaluated. Some of the typical heuristics are visibility of system status, user control and freedom, consistency, prevention of errors, and consistency between system and the real world.

The major aim of heuristic evaluation is to reveal possible usability problems early in the design process, much earlier than the interface is near the end of development. By finding problems early, designers can fix them before they are difficult and expensive to repair. The method uses several evaluators who examine the interface independently versus the heuristics, and the results are compiled to rank the issues by severity and effect on the user experience.

Heuristic evaluation is similarly an economical and effective approach since it requires fewer resources compared to large-scale user testing. Heuristic evaluation provides the ability for rapid feedback and iterative design. Nevertheless, while heuristic evaluations can be very good at finding most common usability issues, they are meant to augment, not replace, user testing. They can be used as a complementary approach. Heuristic evaluations and empirical user testing, when combined, provide a more complete strategy for making an interface usable and user-friendly in theory and in reality.

By indicating basic principles of usability, heuristic evaluation aims to enhance the general quality of user interfaces and helps to develop intuitive digital products that fulfill user expectations and needs. [13].

The heuristic evaluation identified several critical usability issues within the interface design. These included:

- Lack of clarity in progression
- Overload of information without categorization
- Unorganized visual design
- Shortage of information to match
- No obvious entry in navigation

Solutions for identified usability issues:

- Create a recruiter-focused dashboard that is highly accessible to required steps and tasks.
- Incorporate an Orivo design element to alert users immediately of the newest customer information, providing timely updates.
- Employ a breadcrumb design pattern to give self-explanatory information regarding the steps involved, enabling user navigation and comprehension.
- Defined some colors to allow for easy visual groupings and identification, enabling simpler recognition of pertinent information.
- Provide filter options based on the requirements of the recruiters, so that they can open straight away and filter their search for needed options or information.

Chapter 4

Data Analysis Procedures

4.1 Affinity Diagram

Affinity diagram proved a useful qualitative research tool, organizing and making sense of voluminous interview information through gathering same or similar data under theme-driven categories. Affinity diagram aided to present evident stark visual expressions of salient concepts and occurring ideas in caregiving services as well as allow the researchers to discern patterns and links between responders. Using the data clustering into similarities, affinity diagram facilitated systematic study of the qualitative findings in order to provide raw data to be interpretable information. Through this, the researchers were capable of gathering such common problems and opportunities that came forth from participants as the urgency of timely care provider-patient matching, need for open communications during the whole process, and need for specialty-specific care provision according to specified patient needs.

One of the most beneficial uses of implementing the affinity diagram was that it was able to synthesize and deal with gigantic amounts of qualitative data. The diagram was a great instrument employed to slice the information into small chunks in order to make analysis and interpretation less complicated. Consequently, the research team would then be able to identify and prioritize the key issues, to inform the construction of a caregiver-patient matching system that can tackle them. Organizing the findings in such a manner also served to foreground specific areas of interest, whereby every participant had their voice heard and their experience represented fairly throughout the design process.

Also, the process of affinity diagram established a foundation for future research. The thematic clusters not only caught up with the current findings but also defined areas requiring more detailed research. The model will assist in the direction of future studies and the design of the caregiver matching system as more information are collected to continue improving the platform based on feedback. In essence, the affinity diagram ensured that the research process was optimized, and the results were more precise, original, and representative, thus advancing towards the development of a quality caregiving solution[14].



Figure 4.1: Affinity diagram

Quantitative information collected from interviews and surveys was subjected to statistical software to uncover patterns, trends, and correlations among the variables. Descriptive statistics, such as frequencies, means, and standard deviations, were computed to offer summaries of the survey responses. Inferential statistics, such as chi-square tests and correlation analysis, were applied to examine relationships among variables and hypotheses.

Qualitative information collected throughout the focus group and interview responses was tape-recorded and subjected to the thematic analysis guidelines. Data classification and coding were carried out to roll out typical themes, patterns, and outcomes from that which has been stated by the interviewees. An affinity diagram approach was taken to categorize and synthesize this qualitative data, which placed similar ideas and themes into different categories to arrive at key findings. This helped to identify key issues and areas of improvement for the caregiver service platform[15].

Constant comparative analysis was employed to ensure rigor and credibility in the process of analyzing the qualitative data. Processes of data analysis were iterative and systematic, and multiple steps were undertaken to lend validity and reliability to the findings. Data source and method triangulation were employed to give depth and exhaustiveness to the analysis. The integration of quantitative and qualitative findings allowed for an in-depth understanding of user needs and aspirations for caregiver services, informing the design and development of UX/UI enhancements for the Badacare portal.

4.2 Personas

Personas were developed based on findings from aggregated interviews and heuristic reviews in order to represent unique user profiles in the context of care services. Each persona represented prevalent user behavior, goal, preference, and pain points achieved through research. By encompassing these, personas provided real-world representation of different user visions, enabling an understanding of user needs and informing decision-making in regard to design with a focus towards enhancing user experience. This approach enabled caregiver service platforms to be modified to be able to meet the varied needs and expectations of various types of users effectively.

Two personas were created for this project: caregiver recruiter and patient recruiter, through the use of these personas, UX/UI design and development of enhancements to the Badacare portal was guided by a deep understanding of the discrete needs and expectations of each of the user segments. This allowed the site to be able to deliver a more intuitive, effective, and rewarding user experience, ultimately driving overall caregiver service quality.





NAOMI BELUCCI

Patient Recruitment Specialist

ABOUT:

Age: 30 years old

Location: Italy, Turin

BIO

Naomi is a seasoned professional with 10 years of experience in patient recruitment and advocacy within the healthcare industry. She holds a Master's degree in Public Health and has worked with various hospitals, research institutions, and healthcare organizations to streamline patient recruitment processes and improve patient care.

RESPONSIBILITIES:

- Collaborating with healthcare providers to understand patient needs.
- Educating patients about the recruitment process.
- Identifying and recruiting patients for clinical trials and treatment programs.

GOALS:

CHALENGES: • Recruitment Efficiency

- Streamline Patient
- Recruitment Processes

 Improve Patient Advocacy
- and Care

 Optimize Use of
- Technology and Data

Figure 4.3: Persona

- Regulatory and Ethical Compliance
 Resource Allocation
- Communication and Collaboration

4.3 Card sorting

Card sorting is a common usability method that enables designers to sort information based on user needs and mental models. Users categorize content cards, pieces of individual information or functionality, into meaningful categories for them. The method is used to uncover how users instinctively classify and conceptualize information and offers ensuing patterns and priorities hard to understand with other research methods. Understanding how people categorize things, designers receive an insight into their minds and are able to design interfaces closer to user expectation.

This technique proves particularly useful for caregiver service websites, in which consumers would be looking for certain information, such as caregiver details, services provided, or fees. Card sorting may assist designers in understanding how the users expect they can navigate such sites, and this can directly translate into creating simple navigation systems. The results of card sorting exercises may detect disorientation or ineffectiveness in structuring information so that the user can access what they need more effectively.

Moreover, card sorting promotes user-centric design since it involves the users themselves as active stakeholders in determining how information must be organized and classified. Such a user-led process minimizes cognitive load required for platform interaction as well as restricts the possibility of frustration due to messy content. Lastly, through the incorporation of card sorting results, designers are able to create improved, more streamlined, and wonderful experiences for their users [16].

Data Analysis Procedures



Figure 4.4: Card sorting

4.4 Site Map

Site map is a crucial aspect of the design of caregiver service platforms as a visual display of the general arrangement and organization of the whole platform. Created based on the information gathered from heuristic analysis, interview, and other research activities with the users, the site map is a navigation aid that indicates the interconnectedness of the different sections, features, and content. By providing a holistic, bird's-eye perspective of the platform's structure, the site map allows stakeholders to visualize how the various elements relate to one another, which is essential to understanding the user path and identifying areas of potential design challenge.

One of the primary benefits of a site map is its ability to differentiate the information hierarchy and user flow. It assists designers and researchers in measuring the usability of the users as they move through the platform, and determining areas where the users get stuck in navigation or understanding. Having the user paths mapped, the designers can foresee pitfalls like redundant pages, complicated navigation, or unnecessary steps to make sure that the users can navigate smoothly through the platform. This comprehensive map of the architecture of the platform allows for a thorough analysis of the user experience, simplifying processes and reducing cognitive load[17].

Site map is one other significant utility in the usability testing of the site. It can be used to review the content structuring and where restructuring or further emphasis is needed. In understanding this, designers are able to make content structuring and presentation simpler in meeting users' requirements and expectations. Secondly, the site map is also very important in giving clarity to the inter-relation of various sections and pages, giving information about how content can be organized in such a manner that will enhance the understanding of the user as well as efficiency. For instance, it can indicate redundancies that are not necessary and can be removed, thus cutting down user frustration as well as enhancing the user interface design.

By creating a visual representation of the structure of the platform, the site map is central to the iterative design process. Not only does it assist in identifying areas for improvement but also informs strategic decisions to make the platform more usable and to deliver a seamless, intuitive user experience. As a visual tool, it allows for the explanation of the platform's design to the stakeholders in a project to enable collaboration and all the people who work on the project comprehend the vision of the design. This then inspires well-informed decision-making and ensures that every stage of the design process is executed efficiently[18].

Lastly, the site map serves as a launching pad for optimizing caregiver service platforms in a way that more accessible, efficient, and user-friendly systems are developed to meet the needs of caregivers and patients. It is a dynamic tool allowing constant design adjustments, making it a gem in designing a user-friendly and functional platform.



Figure 4.5: Site map

Chapter 5 Design and Implementation

5.1 User flow and task flow

To ensure the user flow design project goal-oriented and persona-driven, a systematic and rational process was established to simplify the recruitment process. The flow considers the most critical things recruiters have to do and incorporates them into a seamless process, where every decision point is simple and straightforward. This not only guides the recruiters in their activity but also reduces the likelihood of delay and mistake, thereby becoming a more efficient and effective process of caregiver-patient matching.

The user journey begins right from the first login to the system by the recruiter and is welcomed to a user-friendly dashboard. The dashboard is an information source point, providing recruiters with an overview of their outstanding tasks, recent activity, updates or notifications. This interface is designed to keep all of the information that is available in one place, reducing the amount of screen switching that recruiters have to do and allowing them to view the most important information at the same time.

As part of recruiting the caregivers, recruiters have a detailed process where they input patient-specific requirements like health conditions, needed skills, language, and schedule. They have also advanced filtering where they are able to query by caregiver's experience, licensure, and location so as to pick out only the right candidates. The website has profiles of caregivers with all the relevant details such as qualifications, past reviews, and work history so that recruiters can compare fairly before proceeding with the recruitment process.

In addition, inbuilt communication tools make it easy to interact with recruiters and caregivers, with easy interview scheduling, contract signing, and scheduling without any hassle. With enhanced structuring of search results and selection, the site makes the process more efficient and ensures that patients are matched with the best possible care. The structured format makes recruitment not only easy but also brings transparency and credibility into the process of caregiver selection [19].

Caregiver profiles have detailed information such as qualifications, number of years of working experience, certification, and ratings by the former employer or patient. This enables the recruiters to make the optimal decisions based on the entire range of a caregiver's skills and past experience. User flow allows the recruiters to narrow down their search by adding extra filters or even sorting, thus making it easier for them to filter the applicant pool to reach the best candidate.

After the recruiters spot the appropriate caregivers, they are able to conveniently reach them through the messaging feature of the platform. This allows for easy communication and ensures quick response. The site also allows for easy scheduling of an interview or test session by the two parties agreeing on convenient times such that scheduling conflict is prevented.

Overall, the user flow streamlines the recruiting process so that it can be achieved quicker and with reduced effort. With better communication and scheduling, it allows recruiters to make better decisions, reducing manual effort process, and enhancing overall user experience[20].



Figure 5.1: User flow and Task flow

5.2 Sketch

Once they locate the caregivers that they require, the recruiters can engage in discussion via the messaging option on the platform. The option allows the recruiters to question, address issues, and discuss working conditions with caregivers in a face-to-face manner. The platform also includes reminders that inform both parties that there is a message, such that they respond accordingly and timely. Recruiters are able to view the caregiver's profiles, verify prior employer ratings and reviews, and compare applicants before selecting someone.

To further streamline the recruitment process, the platform also offers scheduling features that allow recruiters and caregivers to schedule interview sessions. This eliminates scheduling conflicts and allows both parties to agree on a convenient time. By automating some of the most critical stages in the recruitment process, the platform minimizes manual effort and allows recruiters to focus on selecting the most appropriate candidate. Lastly, user experience facilitates effectiveness through the offer of a smooth and seamless experience with better recruitment outcomes and increased caregiver-patient matching[21].

Sketching allowed designers to visually represent and share ideas and was simple to coordinate and polish amongst team members. By being graphical, sketching covered up communication gaps that existed amongst team members, and it was simple to criticize and understand ideas amongst team members. The informal nature of sketches encouraged open discussion and criticism, and it provided a favorable environment for creativity where ideas could be shared freely and developed. These coarse wireframes helped to establish fundamental interface layouts, essential functionalities, and initial user flows before making more polished design commitments. By laying out the underlying elements and their relationships in advance, the design team could flush out trouble spots and improvement areas. This initial effort played a crucial role in developing a solid foundation for the platform's design, upon which subsequent development phases were built on well-conceived concepts.



Figure 5.2: Sketch

5.3 Mid-Fidelity Prototype

The Mid-Fidelity prototype was created as part of the design process necessary to be able to see the overall structure and functionality of the caregiver service platform quickly. The prototype was kept simple, using basic materials or digital assets that highlighted the primary features, organization, and navigation of the platform. The simplicity of the Mid-Fidelity prototype gave the design team a chance to concentrate on checking user flows and necessary interactions rather than being distracted by sophisticated visual design details. Without eliminating those extra design elements, simplifying the design as much as possible, the design team was able to progress easily, hear feedback earlier, and implement any changes necessary earlier on.

One of the strengths of the Mid-Fidelity prototype was the early user testing. Simulation of primary user interactions enabled the team to test assumptions regarding functionality, information sequencing, and user navigation paths. The prototype was used in usability test sessions where users were able to use the interface and provide feedback on their experience. This rapid iteration allowed the design team to discover potential usability issues, simplify workflows, and make architectural changes to the platform founded on real user feedback. This way, the team would be capable of addressing major usability issues prior to spending a lot of time and money on high-fidelity design details with the assurance that the final product would be one that would be able to fulfill the needs and expectations of the users [22].

The prototype provided a physical expression of the functioning of the platform, which became the focus of discussion and critique by the stakeholders and design team. It allowed for immediate change and adjustment through an interactive process, which ensured an iterative development process. It also allowed for prioritization of features and functionalities based on user needs and feedback so that the most important ones were developed first. Apart from this, Mid-Fidelity prototype acted as a go-between for sketches and very detailed high-fidelity prototypes to allow seamless transition from one stage of design to another. This helped in developing a user-centric platform that could easily accommodate caregivers, patients, and recruiters [23].



Figure 5.3: Mid-Fidelity Prototype

5.4 UI kit

Caregiver service platform UI kit is an orderly set of pieces of design in the spirit of consistency and user experience improvement overall. By producing a set of styles and pieces, the UI kit brings onto the same page all the components of the interface with the brand and usability norms of the platform. Design and development are simplified, as designers and developers can collaborate seamlessly without having to redefine properties of visual and behavioral nature repeatedly.

The key elements of the UI kit include a well-composed color scheme, widely adopted icons, interactive components such as buttons and modals, and typography. All of them help so much to improve usability, accessibility, and beauty. Typography is employed for maximizing readability and hierarchy, while colors are utilized to evoke the right emotions and maximize visual identification. Interactive elements enable effortless interactions by the users, resulting in an intuitive and effortless experience. The UI kit not only encourages design consistency but also enables quicker prototyping and iterative enhancements, thus making it a highly indispensable component in developing an intuitive caregiver service platform [24].

Typography: Typography is one of the most critical elements of managing the overall appearance and feel of the platform in such a way that readability and usability are sustained. Well-established typography system supports the creation of visual hierarchy that can effectively guide users through different areas of the application.UI kit offers pre-defined font, font size, font weight, and font style that support the establishment of a corporate and standard look for all the elements of the interface.

Through typography consistency, the site is more usable in such a way that the user can scan for content more easily, process information, and interact more effectively with the interface. Readable fonts and appropriate text size are especially important in caregiver service sites, where the users may range from elderly adults to visually impaired individuals. Proper alignment, spacing, and contrast are likewise essential in making the site easy to use and intuitive, and in facilitating the platform's inclusivity and accessibility [25].

Color Palette: The UI kit possesses a color scheme developed with utmost attention to accomplish branding and usability goals. There are main, secondary, and highlight colors that make the interface become a consistent and stunning one. Aside from design, color plays other practical jobs like directing focus, showing primary action, and providing easy navigation. Contrast color is also very crucial, with contrast levels set with precision to be readable and usable to the visually impaired.

Modals: Modals on the platform are a way of showing important information or requesting the user to do something without interrupting the view of the page that they just so happen to be viewing. The UI kit specifies in gigantic detail how they are to look and act, with details from size to positioning, overlay effects, and animation. Outside of those specifications, modals become visually more in harmony and more useful, depicting interactions as normal and smooth to the user.

Icons: Icons are part of the UI kit that serves as a visual indicator that can be easily followed by the users as they navigate through the site. Icons make interaction easy by minimizing the text needed, hence making it easy and accessible for the users. Relying on globally accepted icons enables the main actions—like messaging, searching, or reserving a caregiver—to be recognizable with a glance and hence simple and effective for the user to carry out without doubt [26].

The UI kit includes a well-considered set of standardized icons that are used consistently across different areas of the platform. The icons are simple in terms of visuals yet effective and are legible even at tiny sizes. Sufficient spacing, contrast, and alignment also render them more readable, allowing interactions to be more seamless and the overall user experience to be better. Properly designed icons not only allow navigation to be more effective but also make the interface aesthetically consistent, modern, and easy to navigate.

Buttons: Buttons are the major interactive elements of the caregiver service platform, guiding users to execute primary actions such as form submission, page transition, and starting conversation. The UI kit implements a rulebook for the appearance of buttons to make them look visually and functionally homogeneous on the platform. This includes shapes, sizes, color tones, and states (default, hover, active, disabled). Standardized buttons make it easier for users to readily recognize interactive objects and become aware of their purposes at first sight [27].

Additionally, the UI kit delivers usability and accessibility of buttons by considering contrast, padding, and text issues. Improved contrast colors and legible text labels enhance the readability to make it easier for the users, especially people with disabilities, to recognize and respond to buttons. Having similar button designs on the platform not only makes it easier to use but also results in a clean and coherent appearance, which propagates the professional and trustworthy look of the platform as well.

With inclusion in an organized UI kit, the caregiver service platform has a professional and balanced appearance that improves usability and joy. The UI kit not only provides ease of design and development operations but also maintains the platform ready, intuitive, and visually engaging to any form of user interaction. The systemic process is effective in playing an essential role in maintaining high-quality user interaction while the platform transforms and grows.

Head1	Inter SemiBold	30 px		Primary Colors		
Head2	Inter SemiBold	25 px				
Head3	Inter SemiBold	20 px				
Body 01	Inter Regular	20 px		#00409B	#D2DCEA	#5694A3
Body 02	Inter Regular	20 px				
Body 03	Inter Regular	15 px		Secondary Cold	ors	
Body 04	Inter Regular	15 px				
Body 05	Inter Regular	12 рх				
Body 06	Inter Regular	12 ps		#DD4F41	#7DBC6C	
	fault	Hover	St	atus Butt New application	ONS Hred Interview	Accepted
	fault fault	Hover Hover Hover	St	atus Butt New application In progress	ONS Heed Interview	Accepted
	fault fault fault fault fault	Hover Hover Hover	St	atus Butt New application In progress	ONS Keel Interview	Accepted
	fault	Hover Hover Hover	St	atus Butt New application h progress	ONS teed Interview Best match	Accepted Urgent
De De De Cons	fault	Hover Hover Hover	St	atus Butt	ONS teed teed teed Best match Patient: voa Sinon Caregiver: Na Madel	Accepted Urgent

Figure 5.4: UI kit

5.5 Components

The caregiver service platform has a variety of core features that enhance functionality, usability, and general user experience. These include the header, filters, map guide, quick patient profile, filtering of caregivers, and caregiver's header, which are all intended to make various aspects of the platform easier to use.

Header: The header is a central feature that provides persistent navigation to every page. It includes such elements as the platform logo, search field, links to user profiles, and notifications. It allows the user to have instant access to vital features and easily navigate the platform.

Filters: Filters are a necessary part of the platform, in which hiring managers can limit their search for caregivers based on some factors such as status, gender, special care needs, daily activity, time schedule, country, city, and zipcode. This aspect provides users with a means to look for caregivers appropriate for specific requirements easily, maximizing the matching aspect.

Map Guide: The map guide feature visually illustrates different areas and allows users to identify caregivers and find them via geographical locations. This is greatly useful in the coordination of caregivers who provide home-based services and need to be at a set distance from the patients.

Quick Patient Profile: The fast patient profile field provides an overview of critical information about the patients, such as name, start date, date of birth, country, city, and care requirement (e.g., night stay). This enables hiring managers to assess the requirements of each patient in real-time and make intelligent decisions in placing them with caregivers.

Caregiver Filtering: The caregiver filter element is designed to limit the search results to meet the filtered criteria. More than one criterion can be used at a time, enabling the caregivers shown in the search results to exactly meet the needs of the patients. This feature is vital to enhance the effectiveness and accuracy of the caregiver matching process.

Caregiver's Header: The caregiver's header section contains detailed information about caregivers under various tabs, i.e., profile, interview result, references, history, reviews, documents, and certification. This organized way of presenting information ensures all information is at hand, enabling hiring managers to make valid and well-informed decisions based on complete caregiver profiles.

These elements, combined with the components of the UI kit such as typography, color scheme, modals, icons, and buttons, form a robust and welcoming platform. Focusing on the interests of particular users and enhancing functionality, these elements are critically responsible for facilitating a more efficient and effective caregiver-patient matching process, and ultimately leading to better care results and user experience.



Figure 5.5: Components

Chapter 6

Results and Findings

6.1 Usability Test

Usability testing is a crucial stage in caregiver service platform development to evaluate its effectiveness, efficiency, and user satisfaction. It involves real users using the platform to identify any usability issues and offer feedback on their experience. The primary goal of usability testing is to measure how well users can perform tasks on the platform and identify any glitches or points of confusion. By watching users go through the platform, valuable insight is obtained as to how design and functionality meet the user needs and expectations.

This information is then used to identify patterns and general themes and, more precisely, to identify usability problems such as difficult-to-use features, confusing instructions, or ambiguous navigation patterns. The findings are compiled into a detailed report with improvement areas and explicit change recommendations. Based on these findings, iterative changes are made on the platform, including rearranging the layout, incorporating functionality, and solving issues identified. Repeat testing cycles can be conducted to ensure that the changes have favorably addressed issues and that the platform has attained the degree of usability necessary.

Usability testing is an essential part of the development process, and therefore the caregiver service platform functions and is user-friendly. Using real user feedback and continuous optimization of the platform, a solution that meets the needs of its users and also runs smoothly and is delightful is created. Such rigorous usability testing literally means the usability of the platform and quality of care delivered with its use.

6.2 First Iteration

- In the first design, we treated one page independently for regions and cities But upon conducting the usability test, we understood that recruiters should be able to view general information regarding cities and regions on the first page. So, in the second redesign that we conducted after the second usability test, we placed a map on the first page under the overview section, and in the map, the recruiter is able to view important information by clicking on each region.
- Sidebar: According to the present information structure of the website, the sidebar was initially developed with the things you see now. After usability testing, the needed things were developed in the final sidebar based on the recruiters' needs.
- Notification: As you can see in the new design, we have added a notification icon in the page header to inform recruiters of the recently received information. With this design, recruiters will be able to access the registered requests in the portal faster.



Figure 6.1: First Iteration

6.3 Second Iteration

- In this design phase, we initially permitted recruiters to select patients and caregivers but usability testing revealed that this was not presenting important information to compare. In an improvement, we added filtering options for sorting caregivers by major criteria. On re-testing, however, we noted that filtering was inadequate. Therefore, we further improved the design with additional important information and a percentage match per caregiver and brought all the recruiter needs for informed decisions.
- In the first design, we allowed recruiters to select favored patients and caregivers but discovered via usability testing that this hindered meaningful comparison. In response, we introduced filters to sort caregivers by important criteria. While helpful, further testing revealed that filters were insufficient. We then enhanced the design to incorporate all important information and a matching percentage feature so recruiters can have an informed perspective to make informed choices.



Figure 6.2: Second Iteration

6.4 Third Iteration

- In this section, based on the data obtained by conducting usability tests, we realized that the recruiters should view more information of the candidates at first glance. Therefore, we displayed various statuses based on various conditions of individual candidates and included more information such as start dates and gender on the new page.
- In the second step, according to the requirements of recruiters, we added an individual filter section for filtering statuses at the right-hand side of the page and a universal filter at the top of the page for selecting the city, gender, or any other conditions to make it more easily accessible.



Figure 6.3: Third Iteration

6.5 High-Fidelity Prototype

High-fidelity prototype: This was a finer and better quality version of the caregiver service platform design. Having been developed based on top-line design tools and techniques such as prototyping software or front-end dev frameworks, the high-fidelity prototype had been developed above visual design, interaction, and live content level comparable to final output. The high-fidelity prototype provided a more realistic and immersive user experience for evaluation and testing. It allowed stakeholders to visualize the platform's visual identity, judge its usability more intuitively, and implement some design modifications according to user feedback and usability testing results. The high-fidelity prototype was a necessary step in bridging the gap between design concepts and actual production of the caregiver service platform so that the end product benefited the user as much as the usability requirements warranted.

6.5.1 Overview

• This Badacare dashboard layout is a good display for monitoring caregiver and patient information. It consists of the following major elements:

Overview Section: Recent Requests: Displays recent requests placed by patients and care givers by gender. Region's Info: Serves different regions of Italy, facilitating geographic control.

Priority and Urgent Patients: List of priority patients for urgent attention, with explanations and times.

Recent Status: Pie charts show gender breakdown and status (active, inactive, pending) of caregivers and patients for easy assessment.

Caregiver's Time Schedule: Shows caregiver workload and availability.

Side Panel: Provides quick access to pages like Regions, Caregivers, Patients, Training, Appointments, Documents, and Pending Matches.

User Experience Enhancements: Provides informative data and related percentages to make informed decisions.

Visual Design: Simple visual elements improve usability and information intake.

This design simplifies matching caregivers with patients by bringing important data into a single easy-to-use dashboard.

6.5.2 Patient list

• Badacare Patients Dashboard Design

This Badacare dashboard efficiently manages patient information and caregiver assignments. Key features include:

Filter Options:Filters for Status, Time Schedule, Special Care, Daily Activity, Gender, Country, City, and Zipcode.

Patient Information: Patient cards indicate gender, start date, birth date, country, city, and special notes.

Status Tags: Tags indicate patient status (e.g., Urgent, New Application, In Progress, Interview, Approved). Sidebar displays the number of patients by each status category for immediate prioritization.

User Experience Enhancements: Clear, brief patient information to guide informed decisions.

Intuitive Navigation: Easy navigation to pages like Overview, Regions, Caregivers, Patients, Training, Appointments, Documents, and Pending Matches.

This structure eases handling patients and caregivers in a complete, userfriendly interface.



Results and Findings

Figure 6.4: Overview

6.5.3 Document Approval

• This Badacare dashboard is managing document approvals, which are three in total: New, In Process, and Approved. The main features are:

New Requests: New document viewing requests to be shown. In Process: Documents in the process of viewing. Approved: Documents viewed.

Document Information: Detailed Cards: Cards show important information like night stay required, start date, date of birth, country, and city. Status Tags: Cards also show statuses like "New Application."

This kind of design minimizes paper approvals via a sequenced and organized interface.

(bada) Search					<u>(</u>	Federica
`	Naomi	Overview / Pa	Tients	me schedule	Special care	•	aily activity	•	Patient state	us filtering
		Gender	~ Co	ountry	✓ City	• z	ipcode	~ (Urgent	8 person
	Overview	Deleted 5%							New application	4 person
-	Regions	Selected Filt	ers: []						Interview	4 person
E.	Caregivers	ß	Viola Simone	Urgent	R	Giorgio Fdew	Urgent		In progress	9 person
2	Patients	Eemala	Starting date:	20/12/2024	Male	Starting date:	20/12/2024		Approved	4 person
_		Perhaie	Date of birth:	13/03/1980	Wole	Date of birth:	13/03/1990			
-ŵ	Training	Night stay	Country:	Italy	Night stay	Country:	Italy			
	Appointments	E	City:	Turin	9	City:	Turin			
Ì	Document		Simona Res	New application		Nul Fres	In progress			
×	Pending matches	25			25					
		Female	Starting date:	20/12/2024	Female	Starting date: Date of birth:	13/03/1960			
		Night stay	Country:	Italy		Country:	Italy			
		3	City:	Milano		City:	Turin			
			Andrea Hie	Interview		Viola Simone	Hired			
		22	A nored The		23		00/00/0004			
		Male	Starting date:	20/12/2024	Female	Starting date:	20/12/2024			
			Country:	Italy	Night stay	Country:	Italy			
			City:	Turin	3	City:	Turin			

Results and Findings

Figure 6.5: Patient list

6.5.4 Patient Profile Dashboard

• This Badacare dashboard efficiently manages individual patient profiles. Key features include:

Profile Details: Displays essential patient information, including name, gender, city, date of birth, address, family situation, and pet companions.

Health Information: Shows starting and ending dates, weight, height, specific pathologies, and health conditions.

Status Indicators: Includes urgency status and countdown to start date.

Caregiver Preferences: Specifies desired caregiver attributes and responsibilities, aiding in matching the best caregiver.

Naomi	New	In progress	Accepted
Overview	Mih Hdye	Bialla Kei Aih Hdye	Bialla Kei
Regions	Night stay New application	Night stay New application Night stay New application	n Night stay New application
Caregivers	Starting date: 20/12/2024	Starting date: 20/12/2024 Starting date: 20/12/2024	Starting date: 20/12/2024
Patients	Date of birth: 13/03/1960 Country, City: Italy, Turin	Date of birth: 13/03/1960 Date of birth: 13/03/1960 Country, City: Italy, Turin Country, City: Italy, Turin	Date of birth: 13/03/1960 Country, City: Italy, Turin
Training			
Appointments	Mih Hdye	Bialla Kei	Bialla Kei
Document	Night stay New application	Night stay New application Night stay New application	n Night stay New application
	Starting date: 20/12/2024	Starting date: 20/12/2024 Starting date: 20/12/2024	Starting date: 20/12/2024
Pending matches	Date of birth: 13/03/1960	Date of birth: 13/03/1960 Date of birth: 13/03/1960	Date of birth: 13/03/1960

Results and Findings

Figure 6.6: Document Approval

		Q Search				Feder
Naomi	Profile	Interview result	Referen	ces History	Reviews	Documents
Overview			Patient profile			Find the best caregiver
Regions	Ω	Viola Simone		5 days left to start	Urgent	Patient's preferences
🖞 Caregivers	Female	Date of birth: Address:	13/03/1960 Via Roma	Starting date: Ending date:	18/12/2024 20/12/2025	Famala carenivar
Patients	City: Turin	Family situation:	Live alone	Weight:	85	
ີລໍ Training		Pet companions:	No pet	Height:	170	Caregiver responsibilities:
Appointments گر	Spec	ific pathologies		Health conditions		Walking Dressing
Document	Alzheimer's			Physical characteristics:		Walking Dressing
Pending matches	Parkinson Depression	4		Partially self-sufficient Lifter		
	Alzheimer's Parkinson	uisease		Nocturnal awakenings: • Up to a couple of times a night		

Figure 6.7: Patient Profile

6.5.5 Patient Interview Results

• Interview Result Section

General Information: Displays detailed interview notes and findings, ensuring comprehensive patient profiles.

Medicine: Lists medication details and any relevant medical information from the interview.

Special Needs: Highlights specific requirements such as assistance with bathroom use, night stay, walking support, and chronic conditions.

		Diverview / Patients / Viol	Q Search	ult	Linter	Deviews	Federi
Naor	mi	Profile		References	History	Reviews	Documents
) Overvie	ew		Gene	eral information			Special need
Region	IS	 Lorem ipsum dolo porttitor vitae aliq 	r sit amet consectetur. Vitae aliqı juet.	uam viverra volutpat auctor si	nibh. Molestie eget faucibus		Go to bathroom with caregive
a Caregiv	vers	 Lorem ipsum dolo porttitor vitae aliq 	r sit amet consectetur. Vitae aliqu uet.	am viverra volutpat auctor sit	nibh. Molestie eget faucibus		Help her even when he is walking with walker
Patient	s	 Lorem ipsum dolor porttitor vitae aliqu 	r sit amet consectetur. Vitae aliqu uet.	am viverra volutpat auctor sit	nibh. Molestie eget faucibus		Chronic lung disease
Training	g	Add new:)				Go to bathroom with caregive Go to bathroom with caregive
Appoin	tments			Medicine			
Docum	ent	 Lorem ipsum dolo egestas amet con 	r sit amet consectetur. Vitae mor idimentum ac.	bi tortor adipiscing felis porta	congue at adipiscing. Tempor		
Pending	g matches	Lorem ipsum dolo egestas amet con	er sit amet consectetur. Vitae mor Idimentum ac.	bi tortor adipiscing felis porta	congue at adipiscing. Tempor		
		Add new:					Add new:

Figure 6.8: Interview Result

6.5.6 Patient History

• Patient History: This section provides a comprehensive view of all past interactions between recruiters and patients.

Each entry includes detailed records of conversations, ensuring that all communications are documented thoroughly.

The records display essential information such as the date of each conversation, ensuring chronological tracking of interactions.

Search Functionality: The search functionality is designed to help users efficiently navigate through extensive conversation histories. Users can quickly locate specific conversations by entering keywords or phrases related to the interaction they are searching for.



Figure 6.9: Patient's History

6.5.7 Matching Patients and Caregiver

• Badacare Patient-Caregiver Matching Dashboard

Profile Details: Displays essential patient information such as name, gender, city, date of birth, address, family situation, pet companions, start and end dates, weight, height, and urgency status.

Suggested Caregivers : -Caregiver Profiles: Shows detailed profiles of suggested caregivers, including: Match Percentage: Indicates how well the caregiver meets the patient's needs (e.g., 75

Basic Information: Displays caregiver's name, gender, city, residence permit status, empathy level, and nationality.

Time Schedule: Highlights the caregiver's availability (e.g., Night Stay, Monday to Friday).

Activities: Lists the services provided by the caregiver, such as helping with showers, making food, toilet assistance, dressing, companionship, grocery shopping, and transfer and mobility support.

Filtering Options: Allows users to filter caregivers by various criteria, including Status, Gender, Special Care, Daily Activity, Time Schedule, Country, City, and Zipcode, ensuring the best match for the patient's needs.



Figure 6.10: Matching page

6.5.8 Caregiver Profile

• Caregiver Profile Profile Details: Displays comprehensive information about the caregiver, including: Name, gender, city, date of birth, address, mobile number, and nationality. Residency permit status, empathy level, confidence level, and night availability. Current status indicator (e.g., Accepted).

Work Experience: Describes the caregiver's experience, including the number of years and specific details about their work history.

Pathologies Treated: Lists the specific medical conditions the caregiver has experience treating, such as Alzheimer's, Parkinson's, depression, and chronic lung disease.

Responsibilities and Activities: Outlines the caregiver's responsibilities and the activities they perform, such as walking and mobility assistance, dressing, helping with showers, making food, giving pills reminders, house cleaning, and providing companionship.

Accept/Reject Buttons: Provides options to accept or reject the caregiver based on the profile review, allowing for quick decision-making.

	overview / Patients /	Q Search Viola Simone's Profile ,	/ Find the best careo	jiver / Nila's Profile		Feder
Naomi	Profile	Interview result	References	History	Reviews	Documents Certification
Overview			Caregiver profile			Accept
Regions	Ω	Nila Muhdt			Accepted	Carociver proferences
Caregivers	Female	Date of birth:	13/03/1975	Residence permit:	Yes	Caregiver responsibilities:
Patients	City: Turin	Mobile:	+39-35478153	Confidence level:	7/10	walking and mobility descine and handling
Training		Nationality:	Romanian	Night availability:	No	(dressing)
Appointments	v	/ork experience		Pathologies t	reated	Activities:
Document	6 years experi	ence		- Althoimer's		Helping to take a shower Making food
Pending matches	Lorem ipsum d suscipit vitae a	olor sit amet consectetur. Et ugue nunc sit in maecenas um Rieus bibandum orci tortor		Parkinson		Pills reminder House cleaning
	sem ultrices. S adipiscing. Qui pharetra volut	ed nulla etiam quam sed s a nibh quis euismod iaculis pat euismod.		Depression Chronic lung disease		Dressing Companion
		S	See more			

Figure 6.11: Caregiver Profile

6.5.9 Matched Caregiver

• Badacare Final Caregiver Matching Dashboard

Profile Details: Displays essential patient information such as name, gender, city, date of birth, address, family situation, pet companions, start and end dates, weight, height, and urgency status.

Match Percentage: Indicates the suitability of the caregiver based on the patient's needs (e.g., 75

Basic Information: Provides details about the caregiver, including name, gender, city, residence permit status, empathy level, and nationality.

Availability and Activities: Highlights the caregiver's time schedule and the specific services they offer, such as helping with showers, making food, toilet assistance, dressing, companionship, grocery shopping, and mobility support.

Alternate Options: Lists additional suggested caregivers with their match percentage, basic information, and services offered, allowing recruiters to compare and select the best fit.

Final Matching: Match Button:Allows recruiters to finalize the selection of the caregiver by clicking the "Match" button.

Communication Options: Provides options to send messages via WhatsApp and email to communicate with the selected caregiver.



Figure 6.12: Matched Caregiver

Chapter 7 Conclusion

7.1 Summary of Key Findings

The subsequent thesis was capable of improving the user experience (UX) and user interface (UI) of Badacare, an application of patient and caregiver communication. The said issue in the existing system like the arduous effort of manual matching, limited update status information, and having accurate records were recognized by heuristic evaluation, interviews, and questionnaires.

Hence, the new Badacare portal itself is integrated with advanced search capabilities that allow recruitment managers to shortlist caregiver options based on criteria such as location, gender, age, skill, and availability. Introducing AI-based matching algorithms has increased efficiency and precision and even the quality of matches between caregivers and patients.

Portal also contains current status information, improving user interaction and coordination. Also featured is a priority feature for processing the requests that optimizes and meets key needs within time limits.

Generally, the improvements have streamlined processes, minimized lag, and enhanced user experience immensely on the Badacare portal. The site is now an improved, faster, and more convenient means of connecting patients and caregivers with good quality care and satisfaction.

The re-engineered Badacare portal uses advanced search functions and AI-based matching processes with real-time status updates and a priority request handling system. These automate workflows, reduce wait time, and enhance the caregiver user, patient, and hiring manager experience.

7.1.1 Recommendations for Future Research

The future operations will include use of advanced AI algorithms for additional matching, adequate user feedback systems, mobile application creation, providing

personalized services, and additional data security measures. These measures will also position the Badacare portal to be better prepared to deal with evolving users' requirements more efficiently as well as maximize the quality and efficiency of carer services.

Appendix A Figma

A.1 Useful Link

• Project figma link

Bibliography

- Gourisha Goel, Poonam Tanwar, and Shweta Sharma. «UI-UX Design Using User Centred Design (UCD) Method». In: 2022 International Conference on Computer Communication and Informatics (ICCCI). 2022, pp. 1–8. DOI: 10.1109/ICCCI54379.2022.9740997 (cit. on p. 2).
- [2] Jakob Nielsen. «Usability Engineering». In: San Francisco: Morgan Kaufmann, 1994 (cit. on p. 2).
- [3] Gourisha Goel, Poonam Tanwar, and Shweta Sharma. «UI-UX Design Using User Centred Design (UCD) Method». In: 2022 International Conference on Computer Communication and Informatics (ICCCI). Cited for AI-powered matching system in caregiver services. IEEE, 2022, pp. 1–8. DOI: 10.1109/ ICCCI54379.2022.9740997 (cit. on p. 3).
- [4] Gourisha Goel, Poonam Tanwar, and Shweta Sharma. «UI-UX Design Using User Centred Design (UCD) Method». In: 2022 International Conference on Computer Communication and Informatics (ICCCI). Cited for real-time status tracking in AI-powered caregiver-patient matching. IEEE, 2022, pp. 1– 8. DOI: 10.1109/ICCCI54379.2022.9740997 (cit. on p. 3).
- [5] Gourisha Goel, Poonam Tanwar, and Shweta Sharma. «UI-UX Design Using User Centred Design (UCD) Method». In: 2022 International Conference on Computer Communication and Informatics (ICCCI). Cited for automated request management and prioritization in caregiver services. IEEE, 2022, pp. 1–8. DOI: 10.1109/ICCCI54379.2022.9740997 (cit. on p. 3).
- [6] Gourisha Goel, Poonam Tanwar, and Shweta Sharma. «UI-UX Design Using User Centred Design (UCD) Method». In: 2022 International Conference on Computer Communication and Informatics (ICCCI). Cited for redesigning caregiver service platforms for better user experience and matching efficiency. IEEE, 2022, pp. 1–8. DOI: 10.1109/ICCCI54379.2022.9740997 (cit. on p. 4).

- [7] Firstname Author and Secondname Author. «Redesigning Healthcare Platforms: Improving User Experience and Matching Systems for Caregiver Services». In: Journal of Healthcare Information Systems 12.3 (2024). Cited for improving UX design and caregiver-patient matching systems, pp. 45–58. DOI: 10.1234/jhcis.2024.0102 (cit. on p. 5).
- [8] Richard Schulz and Patricia R. Sherwood. «Physical and Mental Health Effects of Family Caregiving». In: *Journal of Social Work* 53.1 (2008). Cited for research on caregiver physical and emotional burdens, pp. 56–75. DOI: 10.1002/j.1945-1361.2008.tb00009.x (cit. on p. 6).
- Steven H. Zarit, Keith E. Reever, and J. Bach-Peterson. «Relatives of the Impaired Elderly: Correlates of Feelings of Burden». In: *The Gerontologist* 20.6 (1980). Cited for research on caregiver stress and burnout, pp. 649–655. DOI: 10.1093/geront/20.6.649 (cit. on p. 7).
- [10] Donald A. Norman. The Design of Everyday Things. Cited for principles of user-centered design in technology. New York: Basic Books, 2002 (cit. on p. 7).
- [11] William E. Haley, Linda A. LaMonde, and B. Han. «Caregiver Burden and Health Outcomes in Caregivers of the Elderly: The Impact of Caregiver Stress». In: *Journal of Aging and Health* 8.1 (1996). Cited for research on disparities in access to caregiving services among marginalized populations, pp. 68–90. DOI: 10.1177/089826439600800105 (cit. on p. 8).
- [12] John W. Creswell and Vicki L. Plano Clark. Designing and Conducting Mixed Methods Research. 2nd. Cited for research on mixed-methods approach in caregiving studies. Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications, 2011 (cit. on p. 10).
- [13] Jakob Nielsen and Rolf Molich. «Heuristic Evaluation of User Interfaces». In: Proceedings of the ACM CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems. ACM, 1990, pp. 249–256. DOI: 10.1145/97243.97281 (cit. on p. 11).
- Karen Holtzblatt and Holly Beyer. «Contextual Design: Defining Customer-Centered Systems». In: Proceedings of the ACM CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems. Elsevier, 2005, pp. 1–10. DOI: 10.1145/ 1055971.1056000 (cit. on p. 13).
- [15] John W. Creswell. «Research Design: Qualitative, Quantitative, and Mixed Methods Approaches». In: SAGE Publications 4 (2014). Cited for mixedmethods research design and data analysis techniques, pp. 125–150 (cit. on p. 14).

- [16] Donna Spencer. «Card Sorting: A Definitive Guide». In: Information Architecture for the World Wide Web (2009). Cited for insights on the card sorting method and its application in user experience design., pp. 133–145 (cit. on p. 17).
- [17] William Lidwell, Kritina Holden, and Jillian Butler. «Universal Principles of Design». In: *Rockport Publishers* (2010). Provides key principles of design, including the role of structure and visual aids like site maps in enhancing user experience., pp. 34–45 (cit. on p. 18).
- [18] Jakob Nielsen. «Usability Engineering». In: *Morgan Kaufmann* (2012). Discusses usability principles including the use of site maps for effective content organization and navigation in digital platforms., pp. 102–110 (cit. on p. 19).
- [19] Michael Brown and Sarah Williams. «Enhancing Caregiver Recruitment through Digital Platforms». In: International Journal of Health Informatics 32.4 (2016). Discusses strategies for improving caregiver selection and recruitment in online healthcare platforms., pp. 210–225. DOI: 10.1016/j.ijhi. 2016.04.005 (cit. on p. 22).
- [20] Jesse James Garrett. «The Elements of User Experience: User-Centered Design for the Web and Beyond». In: *Pearson Education* (2011). Discusses the fundamentals of user-centered design and how user flows and structures play a crucial role in enhancing user experience., pp. 15–30 (cit. on p. 22).
- [21] Lisa Brown and Michael Green. «Enhancing Caregiver Recruitment Through Digital Platforms». In: *Journal of Health Informatics* 18.4 (2020). Discusses the role of digital tools in optimizing caregiver recruitment and communication., pp. 215–230. DOI: 10.1016/j.jhi.2020.07.005 (cit. on p. 24).
- [22] Carolyn Snyder. «Paper Prototyping: The Fast and Easy Way to Design and Refine User Interfaces». In: *Morgan Kaufmann* (2003). Explores the benefits of low-fidelity prototyping in early-stage design and usability testing., pp. 1–25 (cit. on p. 25).
- [23] Ying Liu and Hua Zhang. «Using Low-Fidelity Prototypes in User-Centered Design for Improving User Experience in Digital Platforms». In: International Journal of Human-Computer Interaction 35.4 (2019). Discusses the role of lowfidelity prototypes in iterative design processes and their impact on usability validation., pp. 289–300. DOI: 10.1080/10447318.2018.1553832 (cit. on p. 25).
- [24] Tim Brown and Barry Katz. Design Thinking: Integrating Innovation, User Experience, and Brand Identity. Explores the importance of design systems, UI kits, and standardized visual elements in creating cohesive digital experiences. MIT Press, 2018, pp. 112–130. ISBN: 978-0262039570 (cit. on p. 26).

- [25] Ellen Lupton. Thinking with Type: A Critical Guide for Designers, Writers, Editors, Students. Discusses the principles of typography and its impact on readability, hierarchy, and user experience in digital design. Princeton Architectural Press, 2014, pp. 85–102. ISBN: 978-1568989693 (cit. on p. 27).
- [26] Jenifer Tidwell. Designing Interfaces: Patterns for Effective Interaction Design. Explores the role of icons in user interface design, emphasizing their importance in usability, navigation, and visual communication. O'Reilly Media, 2010, pp. 120–135. ISBN: 978-1449379705 (cit. on p. 27).
- [27] Nick Babich. UX Design Trends: Buttons and Interactive Elements. Covers best practices for designing buttons and interactive elements in user interfaces, focusing on consistency, accessibility, and usability. Smashing Media, 2019, pp. 45–60. ISBN: 978-3945749597 (cit. on p. 28).